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The College of Health Sciences at Chicago State University (CSU) is fast spreading its wings to foreign nations as it has signed an articulation agreement with the Sultanate of Oman to train the country's health professionals.


The Dean of the College of Health Sciences, Dr. Joseph Balogun disclosed each year, Oman will send the top two to four students from the Oman Institute of Medical Record Technology (OIMRT) to complete their bachelor degree in Health Information Administration (HIA).


The Dean of OIMRT, DR. G. D. Mogli came to CSU in November 2000, to formalize the linkage program.  During his visit, Dr. Mogli met with administrators, faculty and students.  At the conclusion of his visit, an articulation agreement was signed by CSU President Elnora Daniel and OIMRT Dean, Dr. G. D. Mogli.  The agreement will last for the next five years and is renewable.  


The international program may be extended to other courses such as nursing, physical and occupational therapy, depending on the level of success recorded at the end of the initial five years, Balogun said.


The OIMRT student will have to secure a minimum grade point average of 2.5 on a 4.0 scale before they could be admitted to complete the bachelor degree at CSU.  The students will be admitted to the third year level after they have completed the required relevant courses and attained 53 credits.


The admitted students will not be allowed to change their major while enrolled at Chicago State University.


Senior teaching staffers and the Dean at CSU may be invited to conduct and monitor examinations, workshops and deliver lectures, or papers during the period of study.


A farewell luncheon and cocktail parties were held in honor of Dr. Mogli. 


Discussion is also going on to develop another agreement with Obafemi Awolowo University, Ile-Ife, Nigeria for a similar international exchange program, Dr. Balogun confirmed.  


























Dear Colleagues and Friends: I would like to begin this message by sharing some “words of wisdom” by one of the greatest poets of our time, Maya Angelou:





“Here, on the pulse of his new day, you may have the grace to look up and out.  And into your sister’s eyes, and into your brother's face, your country, and say simply with hope—Good morning.”





After one year as Dean, I say with confidence that a new day is dawning at the College of Health Sciences , here at Chicago State University .  In this editorial, I will reflect on our journey this past year, by reviewing the major changes that occurred in our College.  The accomplishments are signposts of our strong and unalloyed commitments to providing quality education to our students.


In my fist editorial in Health Pulse (Vol 4, Number 1, Fall 1999), I proposed several immediate goals of action that would improve our program outcomes on the licensing examination.  I am proud to report that all the changes proposed in the editorial were implemented during the year.


Working together with faculty and staff, we: (1) engaged in revising the College mission statements and goals; (2) re-established the enrichment programs; (3) hired an educational counselor to assist with our retention efforts; (4) re-affirmed the comprehensive examination policy; (5) implemented workshops to facilitate faculty and staff utilization of technology in classrooms and offices, respectively; (6) refurbished our skill and computer laboratories; (7) procured new audiovisual teaching aids and educational software; (8) appointed a full-time recruitment staff; (9) streamlined our clinical education contracts; (10) revamped our web-page; and (11) revised our Nursing and Occupational Therapy curricula.


I am also encouraged to report that the program outcomes during the 1999 academic year for the Departments of Occupational Therapy and Health Information Administration improved significantly.  Our Occupational Therapy graduates achieved 80% pass rate in their licensing examination, while all (100%) of our Health Information Administration graduates passed their registration examination at first attempt.  


In my second editorial in Health Pulse (Vol 5, Number 2, Spring 2000), I challenged our faculty on the values and importance of research and scholarship in academia.  They responded to the challenge as the College enjoyed a phenomenal improvement in faculty scholarship and research productivity.  During the 1999 academic year, nine full grant proposals and three letters of intent were submitted.  A total of thirty-one presentations were made in local, national and international conferences.  Thirteen articles were published as a chapter in a book; one monograph and two books were published.


The College received $178,443 from the US Department of Health and Human Services in scholarships for disadvantaged students.  The Trustee of the Helen Fuld Health Trust have approved a one-year grant in the amount of $50,000 to (1) develop a coordinated LPN-to-BSN program, (2) increase the number of minorities in the RN workforce, and (3) recruit, retain and graduate LPNs as RNs with a baccalaureate degree.  Furthermore, a three-year educational (allied health) training grant of $404,750 was funded by the US Department of Health and Human Services Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA), to develop a multidisciplinary community-based clinical educational program for occupational therapy, health information administration and social work students.  The HRSA grant will address the national workforce goal of improving access to quality health care through appropriate preparation, composition and distribution of the healthcare workforce.  The faculty research and grantsmanship productivity during the year, is encouraging and a positive sign for the future.


The College of Health Sciences sponsored two highly successful symposia during the fall semester.  During the spring semester, the College celebrated Black History Month with a befitting colloquium and a successful all-day retreat for faculty.


The proposal for the entry-level clinical doctorate in Physical Therapy (DPT) submitted to the Illinois Board of Higher Education (IBHE) did not receive favorable consideration.  In place of the DPT, an entry-level master’s degree in physical therapy (MPT) program was recently submitted to IBHE.  


I am happy to report that the Board of Trustees recently approved a new program offering in the College of Health Sciences.  Students enrolled at Chicago State University can now obtain a “Minor in Health Sciences.”


The past year has been most exciting and exhilarating.  There are great possibilities that lie before us in the year 2001—possibilities that can only be achieved by a community of like-minded individuals.  In additional to maintaining the enviable achievements attained during the past year, our goals for this year are to : (1) intensify our ongoing recruitment activities to increase our student enrollment by 10%; (2) engage in “best practices” educational activities that will improve our retention rate by 10%; (3) produce a faculty handbook for the College of Health Sciences; (4) revamp the College Alumni Association; (5) establish a College Advisory Committee; and (6) increase the visibility of our College in the community through our career awareness project of working with elementary/high school and college students.


We move forward in the new academic year, with hope and determination to implement the above stated goals.  It is with a great sense of commitment and determination that I look forward to my second year in office as your Dean.  I thank you all for your overwhelming support.











Joseph A. Balogun, PT, PhD, FACSM


Dean and Professor














COLLEGE NOTES


Curriculum Revisions


During the past academic year, faculty in the Department of Nursing in collaboration with curriculum consultants, evaluated and revised the nursing curriculum to meet the needs of nursing students to pass the National Council Licensure Examination—RN for first-time takers at the 75% pass rate as mandated by the Illinois Department of Professional Regulation (IDPR).  The revised curriculum pattern was accepted by the IDPR on July 7, 2000.


A “Minor in Health Sciences”, approved by the College of Health Sciences’ Curriculum Committee during the Spring 2000 semester, has also been approved by the University Curriculum Committee, and the Board of Trustees.  The curriculum plan is effective Fall 2000.





Conferences Attended


Sandra Y. Barnes, PhD, RN, associate professor, Nursing, attended the Illinois Inter-institutional Faculty Summer Institute on Learning Technologies in Education held at the University of Illinois, Champaign-Urbana from May 15-19, 2000, sponsored by Chicago State University and the Illinois Board of Higher Education.  Dr. Barnes also attended a conference entitled, “Substance abuse and domestic violence: understanding the nexus for change among African-Americans” sponsored by the Institute on Domestic Violence in the African-American Community and the University of Minnesota in St. Paul on June 2, 2000.  Dr. Barnes attended the 28th Annual Institute and Conference of the National Black Nurses Association held in Washington, DC from August 16-20, 2000.


Sabita Busch, DNSc, RN, Nursing, attended the Illinois Inter-institutional Faculty Summer Institute on Learning Technologies in Education Workshop held at the University of Illinois in Champaign-Urbana, Illinois from May 15-19, 2000.  Dr. Busch also attended a workshop on Health Statistics 2000 organized by the Center for Disease Prevention and Control, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Department of Statistics held in Bethesda, Maryland from July 25-28, 2000.


Leslie Roundtree, MBA, OTR/L, associate professor, Occupational Therapy, attended the Item Writing Institute of the National Board of Certification of Occupational Therapist (NBCOT) on May 18-22, 2000.


Lisa A. Young, MSN, RN, FNP, director; Ronald Hickombottom, MD and Vera Newsome, LPN, Wellness Center, attended the conference of the American Student Health Centers held in Toronto, Canada on May 29– June 4, 2000.


Rosemary Van Vranken, PhD, RHIA, Health Information Administration, over the summer of 2000 traveled to Copenhagen, Denmark; Gadansk, Warsaw, Krakaw and Aushwitz, Poland; Stockholm, Sweden; Helsinki, Finland; Tannia, Estonia; St. Petersburg, Russia and Berlin Germany.








Faculty Development


The College of Health Sciences Faculty Development Committee and the Department of Nursing co-hosted, with Kennedy King College, a one-day workshop on “Back to Basics: Skill Building in Math, Reading and Critical Thinking” on Friday, September 1, 2000.  The workshop was led by Professor Barbara Forte-Connor, Kennedy King College.


The college of Health Sciences Faculty Development Committee and the Department of Nursing co-hosted with the Association of Black nursing Faculty, Inc., a one-day workshop on “Measuring Cognitive Learning: the Process of Testing and Preparation for the NCLEX” which was held on Friday, October 27, 2000.  Dr. Marion Gooding, professor of nursing at North Carolina Central University led the workshop with Dr. Margaret T. Beard of Texas Woman’s University.








Program Accreditation


The Department of Occupational Therapy was recently notified that hey remain fully accredited by the Accreditation Council for Occupational Therapy Education (ACOTE) and that no additional report regarding the on-site evaluation is required.  ACOTE commended the faculty associated with eh program for achieving compliance with the cited “Essential” and extended best wishes for continued success.








New Program Requests


The College of Health Sciences has submitted a proposal for a Master of Physical Therapy (MPT) program to the Illinois Board of Higher Education (IBHE).  The purpose of the MPT program will be to graduate physical therapists who are prepared to practice in a supervisory capacity in the rapidly changing environment of managed care.  








ANNOUNCEMENTS





Resignations


Four faculty members in the College have resigned: Larinda Dixon, MSN, RN, assistant professor of nursing; Lori Kaminsky, MSN, RN, assistant professor of nursing; Louise Smith-Reynolds, MSN, RN, associate professor of nursing and Ninetta Wallingford, OTR/L, assistant professor of Occupational Therapy.  Rosemary Van Vranken, PhD, RIA, will retire at the end of the Fall 2000 semester.  Mary Grier, secretary, retired from the Wellness Center (WC).








New Appointments


Three health care professionals have been hired as full-time temporary lecturers in the College of Health Sciences.  In the Department of HIA, Barbara Price, MPA, again joins the faculty.  Barbara taught last Spring 2000, and was well liked by the students.  Welcome back, Barbara!  Dr. Mattie Brown, RN, also taught with us last year in the Department of Nursing and we welcome her back.  Linda Schaaf, MSN, RN, is new to our faculty, but served as a curriculum consultant in the Department of Nursing last Spring 2000.  Jean Walton was hired as secretary of the Wellness Center.  Lynda Jean-Baptiste, graduate of the Department of HIA Class of 2000, was hired over the summer as a 	medical records technician for the Wellness Center.  In August 2000, Dr. Ida Washington joined the medical team of the WC as the newest physician.  The new extended hours of the WC are: Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday and Friday   - 8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.; and on Thursdays, the center is open from 8:30 a.m. to 7:00 p.m.  Dr. Ronald Hickombottom and Dr. Ida Washing will be on site at the following days and times: Wednesday - 1:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m.; Thursday - 10:30 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. and from 4:30 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. and on Fridays from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon.





Sabbatical Leave


Two nursing faculty members are on sabbatical leave: Linda Hureston, PhD, RN, is on sabbatical for the 2000-20001 academic year and Beverly Harper, MSN, RN, is on sabbatical for the Fall 2000 semester.





Promotion and Tenure 


Announcements


In the Department of Nursing, Mary Branch,  DMin, RN, has been promoted to professor; and Mary Anderson, MSN, RN, Meryl Hicks Price, PhD, RN and Sallie Tucker-Allen, PhD, RN, FAAN, have been granted tenure.





Grants submitted -- Summer/ Fall 2000


Warren Sherman, PhD, Department of Biology,  Chicago State  University and Kathy Rundell, PhD, Northwestern University, serve as principal investigators of a three-year grant proposal submitted to the national Cancer Institute for $417, 000, which contains two pilot studies.  Meryl K. Price, PhD, RN, chair, Department of Nursing and Marion Fitzgibbon, PhD, Northwester University and Melanie Stolley, PhD, Northwestern University serve as co- principal investigators of one pilot study looking at breast cancer and diet.


Diana P. Jones, MSN, RN, CNS, C, Assistant Professor of nursing, is one of two faculty members who will work with Dr. Price collecting the data.  Judith Brown, PhD, Department of Biology, is principal investigator of the other pilot study.  Dr. Joseph A. Balogun and Dr. Sallie Tucker-Allen serve as representatives from the College of Health Sciences on the Internal Advisory Committee for the grant.





GRANTS IN PROGRESS


Sallie Tucker-Allen, PhD, RN, FAAN, Joseph A. Balogun, PhD, PT, FACSM and Meryl K. Price, PhD, RN, are working closely with Mr. Abbas Hassain, Director of the Reduce Recidivism by Industrial Development (RRID), a non-profit community based organization serving the West Pullman community.  The goal if RRID is to restore the land which is a casualty of toxic waste and environmental decay.  Towards the end, a CSU Urban Environmental Health Group (UEHG) was formed “…to promote research and education in partnership with the community on the impact of environmental hazards on community health and to provide solutions through evaluation measures.”  the following persons representing various constituencies within Chicago State University are participating in the formation and direction of the group:  Dr. Ellen Rosen, Dean, Graduate Studies; Dr. Steve Alexander, Executive Director, Center of r Urban Politics and Policy (CUPP); Dr. Cecilia Bowie, Dean, Continuing Education and Non-Traditional Programs; Dr. Victor Alexander; Dr. Timothy Bell, Biology, and Mike Scavullo, Calumet Environmental Resource Center.  The group will be opened to others within the University who have an interest in environmental health.  It is intended that the UEHG will become a Center for Urban Environmental Health in the near future.  The writing of grant proposals will be pursued.  





GRANTS AWARDED -- FALL 2000


Ethnic minorities are disproportionately under represented in health professions.  In professions like occupational therapy, health information administration and social work, ethnic minorities represent less than 10 percent of the workforce.


The College of Health Sciences and the Department of Social Work have been awarded a three-year grant in the amount of $404, 750 from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.  The grant will be used to train ethnic minorities in health professions such as Occupational Therapy, Social Work and Health Information Administration  at Chicago State University.  A secondary purpose of the grant aware id to train the students in non-traditional community based practice settings.


Over the three-year duration of the project, CSU will recruit, enroll and graduate 37 health information administrators, 75 occupational therapists,  and 60 social workers.  Over 75% of the graduates will belong to an ethnic minority descent.


Dr. Joseph A. Balogun is the principal investigator for this project.  Other participants are Leslie Roundtree, MNA, OTR/L and K. Kshepakaran, OTR/L, Chair, Department of Occupational Therapy and Dr. Doris Perry, Department of Social Work.


The College of Health Sciences has received two awards from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Scholarship for Disadvantaged Students (SDS).  The Department of Nursing was awarded $133,482 and the Department of Occupational Therapy was awarded $44, 961, for a total to the College of $178,443.  The SDS program provides scholarships to full-time, financially needy students from disadvantaged backgrounds, enrolled in health professions and nursing programs.


Dr Meryl Price (principal investigator) and Diana P. Jones, MSN, RN, CNS, C, (co-investigator), have been notified by the Helene Fuld Foundation that their proposal submitted April 2000 has been funded for $50,000.  The proposal will facilitate the recruitment, progression and graduation of licensed practical nurses (LPNs) who seek to earn their Bachelor of Science (BS) degree in Nursing.  The activities planned will respond directly to the needs for baccalaureate-prepared nurses to provide care to underserved, uninsured and under-insured individuals, families and communities; populations needing preventive services and people in designated health professions shortage areas.  This grant will allow 


CSU Department of Nursing to recruit, retain and graduate LPNs as BS-prepared nurses and increase the number of African American and Hispanic nurses in the workforce.





7TH AND 8TH GRADERS 


INTRODUCED TO HEALTHCARE PROFESSIONS


by Karen Hardney


On September 21, 2000, the College of Health Sciences was host to approximately 55  seventh    and      eighth grade students and their teachers from ST. John De La Salle Catholic School.  The students were on campus as part of the yearlong  activities prepared for them in conjunction  with the Multidisciplinary Community-based Clinical Education grant for which the College received funding from the U.S. Department of Health  and Human Services.


One of the purposes of the grant is to  expand the number of individuals in allied health professions by providing education and improving access to health care services in underserved local communities.   The grant includes  a recruitment plan designed to target elementary, high school and community college students.


The morning began with the students arriving for a continental breakfast.       Dr. Sallie Tucker-Allen, Assistant    Dean, welcomed the group to the University.  Dr. Joseph A. Balogun, Dean, gave an overview of the grant and explained how the students were involved.  Ms. Karen Hardney, Recruitment Director for the college presided over the remainder to the program.  Ms. Shunda McGriff from    Student Services gave a presentation on “Beating Stress.”  She asked the students what stressed them out and how they cope with stressful situations.  She highlighted the “20 Top” stress reducers for students.  Next, presentations were given on the following health careers; occupational therapy by Professor K. Kshepakaran; pre-medicine/pre-dental by Mr. Frank McKnight; health information administration by Professor Leona Thomas and nursing by Professor Diana P. Jones.  The morning concluded with tours and demonstrations in the health information administration, nursing and occupational therapy labs.  The students indicated that they enjoyed the visit and are looking forward to the monthly activities planned for them throughout the year.  





FACULTY/STUDENT/STAFF HONORS


	


AWARDS AND PROFESSIONAL RECOGNITION


Student Recognition and Awards





Two students in the college, Zarinah Ali, Nursing and Frederica Johnson, OT, received Presidential Scholar Awards at the Chicago State University Honors Convocation 2000 held on May 25th. The Presidential Scholars Program provides individualized educational opportunities to exceptional students and serves to stimulate scholarly activity between students and faculty.  


Eight students in the college made the Chicago State University Honor  Roll with a cumulative grade point average of 3.50 or higher as of December 31, 1999 and were recognized at the Chicago State University Honors Convocation 2000:  Zarinah Ali, Nursing; James Bonsignore, HIA; Theresa Crespo, OT; Arriann Henry, Nursing; Mia London, Health Information Administration; Margaret Pachowicz, OT;  Kelan  Patel,  OT;  and Carmen Robles, Nursing.  Professor Leona Thomas, Chair, Department of Health Information Administration, represented the College of Health Sciences as a Marshal at the 2000 Honors Convocation and at the 2000 Commencement.


Latonya White, senior nursing student, was awarded a $500 ABNF Undergraduate Scholarship from the Association of Black Nursing Faculty, Inc. at their Twelfth Annual Meeting and Scientific Conference held on June30, 2000 in Ocho Rios, Jamaica.  Ms. White’s essay discussed her relationship with her favorite teacher, Dr. Sandra Y. Barnes.





Diversity Scholarship


Tanya Gavin, senior student in the Health Information Administration program, was recently awarded a $1000 merit scholarship from the Foundation 


of Research and Education (FORE) of the American Health Information Management Association (AHIMA).  Tanya was selected from 120 applicants for this award based on scholarship, citizenship, and commitment to the health information management profession.   Tanya is a Medical Technologist who works nights at Cook County Hospital and attends classes during the day.  Despite her demanding schedule, Tanya has managed to attain a 3.5 grade point average and serve in many volunteer activities in the Health Information Administration department. Congratulations, Tanya.


The following students made the Dean’s list by earning a grade point average of 3.5 or better during the Spring 2000 semester and were recognized with a letter of recognition and certificate from Dean Joseph A. Balogun











Zarinah Ali


Heather Allen


Anna Bediako


Barbara Bell


James Bonsignore


Keturah Burrell


Shanara Carter


Janet Coleman


Julie Coyne


Tunisheltta Curry


LauraJo DeFalco


Patricia Dockery


Roslyn Dubois


Donneea Edwards


Nancy Elli-Thompson


Arriann Henry


Crystal Holloway


Jeanette Irizarry


Linda Iweagwu


Kathleen Jackson


Shenell Jackson


Janice Jones


Lisa Jones


Lolita Kinds


Mia London


Lydia Lynk


Alidson Mac


LaShawn Medlin


Farrah Pierre


Jacqueline Pruitt


Marshelle Reed


Rondria Reed


Cheryln Sanders


Crystal Taylor


Dianna Vanzant-Collins





























or acting on what you believe.





Encourage yourself – it is acceptable to talk to yourself in order to boost your own self-image and self-esteem.  Ultimately, a positive self-image and healthy self-esteem prodeuces high role performance.�


Surround yourself with quality people.  Quality people are those individuals who possess the characteristics found in 2 Peter 1:5-7 which include goodness, knowledge, self-control, perseverance, godliness, brotherly and sisterly kindness and last, love.  Cultivating a relationship with individuals who have these characteristics could be your best personal and career move and ultimately favorable for your success.�


Don’t trip – trip is a slang expression for becoming upset because of worry or rear.  When we are upset, we take risks that may expose us to unpleasant consequences.�


Avoid the comfort zone – emphasis is placed on the importance of dedication, discipline, sacrifice and using your efforts to perform the necessary work to build a better future.�


Set your goals and objectives – a necessary ingredient in charting a better life.�


Have a plan of action – an important strategy that helps the individual to achieve their goals and objectives.





An insightful person once said that good things come in small packages.  This book abounds with positive messages and anecdotes that can be useful as a guide to improve development of self.  The self-help book is written in plain everyday language that makes the text easily readable.  Dr. Tukufu establishes a personal relationship with the reader by sharing his own stories and life experiences that helped him to achieve goals through developing a positive mental attitude.  


I highly recommend this book to those individuals who are seeking to transform all aspects of their life to a better one.  By following practical sound advice and Fr. Tukufu’s personal development strategies, individual’s will be able to plan action that will assist them with personal growth and development and ultimately making a positive change in their life.








PRESIDENT DANIEL HONORS STAFF FOR INCREASING GRANTS FUNDING








Story adapted from Beverly Review (January 10, 2000)





New emphasis on research-supported instruction at CSU has generated increased federal and stat g4rant funding.  During the fiscal year 2000, CSU received $22.4 million in grants compared with 21.1 million in 1999.


Grants now account for 22.2% of the school’s revenue, and constitute its second largest revenue source after state support (43%).  CSU President Elnora Daniel recently presented awards to 33 faculty and staff members, at the University Club, located downtown Chicago, in recognition of their grantsmanship contributions to the university.


Dr. Carolyn Moore-Assem, Director of CSU's counseling center, received the award for the highest single grant, $4.7 million for the program providing training for welfare recipients to return to work.  Student Affairs Vice-President, Dr. Michael Battle was presented an award for the division that brought in the largest amount of grants.


The College of Health Sciences Dean Joseph A. Balogun also received an award for being the newest grant winner.


In her speech, Dr. Daniel said, “our visibility through scholarships ad presentations is being recognized throughout the nation.”  “Each award paints a picture of our university that is worth far more than a thousand words.”




















The following students earned Merit and Certificate Recognition Awards from their departments and were recognized at the CSU Honors Convocation held Thursday, May 25, 2000 held in the Dickens Gymnasium:





Edna Huffman Award


Georgette A. Varner





Health Sciences Foundation Scholarship





Zarinah Ali


James Bonsignore


Keturah Burrell


Shanara C. Carter


Tracy R. Haymon


Charisse Hobdy


Mia Danielle London


Tracy A. Matthew


Linda Smith


Angela Thompson





Departmental Awards


Nursing


Honors:


Carmen M. robles


Merit:


Arriann Henry


Ramada E. Miles


Catherine L. Turner





Health Information Administration


Honors:


James bonsignore


Merit:


Tany Gavin 


Mia Danielle London


Swati J. Patel





Occupational Therapy


Honors:


Linda M. Whitfield


Merit:


Tasha R. Bery


Raven L. McCrary


Nancy Elli-Thompson





Faculty/Staff Recognition and Awards


Sandra Y. Barnes, PhD, RN, received the National Institutes of Health Minority Initiative Award granted through the University of Illinois at Chicago in the amount of $9,972.  Dr. Barnes was invited by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services to be a guest speaker at their conference held in October 2000 in San Francisco, California.  Her speech was entitled, “African American Spousal abuse: the Cry for Cultural Sensitivity.”  Dr. Barnes has, also been invited to serve as a member of the editorial Review Board of the ABNF Journal, official journal of the Association of Black Nursing Faculty, Inc.  Dr. Barnes has been invited to serve as a member of the Editorial Review Board of the ABNF Journal.


Sabita Busch, DNSc, RN, was awarded a scholarship by the University of Cincinnati to attend the Genetics Summer Institute at the University from June23 – 30, 2000.  the purpose of the course was to help faculty introduce genetics into the nursing curriculum.  Dr. Busch and professor Monique Germain was awarded $500 travel awards by the University of Iowa College of Nursing to attend the October 13-14, 2000 Midwest Genetic Nursing Research Conference.


Diana P. Jones, MSN, CNS, RN, assistant professor, Department of Nursing, received a $500 research grant from the Association of Black Nursing Faculty, Inc. at their Awards Ceremony held at their Twelfth Annual Meeting & Scientific Conference held on June 30, 2000 for her proposal entitled, “knowledge of Breast Cancer of College-Aged African American Females.”  Professor Jones was elected to the Nominations Committee for ABNF for 2000-2002 and has been appointed to the Editorial Review Board of The ABNF Journal.  Professor Jones was appointed to service as Chair of the ABNF Fall Regional Conference to be held October 27, 2000 at Chicago State University.


Diana P. Jones, MSN, RN, CNS, C, assistant professor, Nursing, was selected and attended the Oncology Nursing Society/National Cancer Institute sponsored “Cancer Prevention and Early Detection Institute for HBCU/MI Nurse educators.”  Only 40 participants were selected to attend the fully paid Oncology Nursing Society/National Cancer Institute.  The Institute was held from September 8-10, 2000 in Atlanta, Georgia.  Professor Jones also had the opportunity to confer with onsite oncology faculty in adapting the content of the Institute to the Department of Nursing curriculum.  Professor Jones’ nursing class was used in video taping a documentary on breast cancer developed by the Public Broadcasting Station (PBS) during the spring of 2000 semester.


Deborah B. Levi, DNSc, RN, professor, and Sabita Busch, DNSc, Rn, assistant professor, Nursing, have been appointed to serve two-year terms as members of the Editorial Review Board of the                   Journal of Cultural Diversity:           An Interdisciplinary Journal.


Patricia J. Prendergast, PhD, RN, assistant professor, nursing, has been invited to join an interdisciplinary health carte team at Christ Hospital and Medical Center to develop a perioperative teaching video.


Sallie Tucker-Allen, PhD, FAAN, has been appointed to the Board of Directors of the Family Shelter Services of DuPage County, Inc. for a two-year term.  The purpose of Family Shelter services is to provide assistant to abused womrn.  Dr. Tucker-Allen is one of nine Board members who have fiduciary responsibility for the running of the Shelter which has three locations in Wheaton, Naperville and Glen Ellyn.


Lisa A. Young, MSN, FNP, RN, director, College of Health Sciences Wellness Center, has been selected to become a program evaluator for the National League for Nursing Accrediting Commission.  Program evaluators have primary responsiblitiy for ensuring that nursing education programs prepare clinicians for contemporary practice.  Ms. Young attended a program evaluator forum held October 1, 2000 in Chicago.  Ms. Young has also been selected by the Midwest Prevention Intervention Center (PIC), a partnership with Jackson State University, Drew University and the National Association for Equal Opportunity in Higher Education (NAFEO) and funding from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to serve as a consultant to assist PIC in providing capacity building assistance services to African-American organizations funded by CDC to provide HIV prevention interventions to African Americans.





COLLEGE AWARDS





The College of Health Sciences presented ourstanding faclty members and staff with awards in the areas of teaching excellence, research and service with a special award during the 1999-2000 academic year.  The decision for these awards required input from the students and faculty.  A form was sent out to students and faculty to nominate deserving faculty and staff.  Responses were collated and the highest nominee was selected for each department.





TEACHING EXCELLENCE





Nursing





Dr. Patricia Prendergast, RN, is well respected by students for her thoroughness and expertise as an educator, and her abilty to simplify difficult and conceptual content.  A sample of the comments from her students who nominated Dr. Prendergast for this award were: “Dr. Prendergast has gone above and beyond her duties as an instructor.  Thank you.”  “She is excellent, knowledgeable and professional!”  “She is well organized and very professional. She is concerned for students’ well being and goes beyond her duties to ensure we understand the content.”  “I am so grateful to have met her and this school so blessed to have her here.”





Occupational Therapy 





Professor Joyce Lane, OTR/L, is well respected for her dedication to duty and love for her students.  A sample of student comments were: “Professor Lane will go the extra mile to help you.”  “Professor Lane is a positive role model for me.” “Professor Lane is knowledgeable and very professional in her dealings with students.”





Health Information Administration 





Professor Barbara Price, RHIA, is well respected for her drive and ability to make students work hard.  A sample of student comments were:  “Professor Price is a fair and compassionate professor.”  “Professor Price knows how to relate to us and not talk down to us.”  “A true professional.”�








RESEARCH


Dr. Sandra Barnes, RN, areas of research are domestic violence and substance abuse.  Dr. Barnes has excelled in research and grantsmanship.  During the 1999-2000 academic year, she published on paper in a peer reviewed journal and a chapter in a book.  Dr. Barnes served as guest editor of the November/December 2000 issue of the Association of Black Nursing Faculty journal.  Dr. Barnes receive the following grants during the academic year:  CSU Foundation Technology Enhancement Grant to obtain a scanner for the Department of Nursing; CSU Faculty Enrichment Grant to enable her to present her research work at  professional conferences; and a NIH Faculty Development Grant through the University of Illinois at Chicago.  She has made five presentations at professional conferences during the year.





SERVICE


Karen Hardney, MSEd, has served in numerous capacities in the College of Health Sciences (CHS).  She chairs the very important Curriculum Committee, Co-Chairs the CHS Recruitment and Retention Committee, serves as Recording Secretary of the CHS Executive Council; serves on the CSU NCA Steering Committee and the University NCA Criterion One Sub-Committee.  Ms. Hardney also serves on the Nursing Admission, Progression, Retention and Graduation Committee and the Admissions Committee of the Department of Occupational Therapy.  She accepts responsibility readily and does a thorough job.





Lisa A. Young, MSN, FPN, RN, serves on numerous committees at the College and University levels:  University Banner Student Team Task Force; University Events Committee; Chair, CHS Social Committee; CHS Executive Council member; North Central Accreditation Sub-Committee Criteria Five member; NCA Obsolete Equipment Committee member; University Registration Committee member; Residence Hall Readiness Committee member; and Sexual Assault Committee member.





Chardel Bush, BA, is a diligent worker with special computer and artistic skill, which she has utilized for the benefit of the college.  During the past year, she provided technical assistance in the production of two of the college’s newsletters; produced flyers, programs and badges for various college faculty development and symposia events.  She also worked on updating the college web page.  During the period when there were no other secretaries in the Dean’s Office, Ms. Bush pitched in and supported the tree administrators in the Dean’s office.  Here dedication to duty is truly admirable.  





SPECIAL AWARDS


Dr. Patricia Sloan, RN, has an appointment at Chicago State University as a grants writer in the College of Health Sciences came to an abrupt end with denials on the part of many of her colleagues and friends.  Dr. Sloan’s tenure in the college brought a fresh air of academic credibility and “can do” spirit to many young faculty members.  She diligently worked with faculty during the year to develop many community bridges and stimulate interest in grantsmanship.  Dr. Sloan has the propensity for making research fun: she lives research; she breathes research; she eats research; she really has “research on the brain.”  It has been a pleasure to work with Dr. Sloan, who is a uniquely qualified individual.  





Call for Manuscripts/ Faculty Research


 Deborah B. Levi, DNSc, RN, associate professor of nursing and guest editor of the September/October issue of the ABNF Journal, official journal of the Association of Black Nursing Faculty, Inc., has issued a call for manuscripts related to “Substance Abuse and African-American Women.”  Call: 773/995-3923 or e-mail: � HYPERLINK "mailto:D-Levi1@csu.edu" �D-Levi1@csu.edu�  .





Mary Branch, Dmin, RN, professor in the Department of Nursing, has issued a call for manuscripts to be included in a book high-lighting the experiences of African American nurses in predominantly minority schools and work setting.  E-mail:  


M-Branch@csu.edu


Geraldine Brown, PhD, RN, associate professor of nursing, Howard University and guest editor of the January/February issue of the ABNF Journal, has issued a call for manuscripts related to the theme of “HIV/AIDS.”  Call: 202/806-7456 or mail manuscripts to: P.O. Box 91284, 3801 Porter Street, NW, Suite 102, Washington, DC 20016-2947.


Monique Germain, MSN, RN, has issued a call for abstracts for the Sociedad Cubana de Enfermeria 2001 entitled “La Formacion de Enfermeras para un Nuevo Singlo” to be held April 15-19, 2001 in Santiago, Cuba.  Professor Germain would like to form a group of nurse educators to present at this conference.  Call Monique 773/995-3924 or e-mail: � HYPERLINK "mailto:M-Germain@csu.edu" �M-Germain@csu.edu� .


Willar (Frankie) White-Parson, RN, PhD, chair and professor, Department of Nursing, Norfolk State University has issued a call for abstracts for the 13th Annual Meeting & Scientific Conference of the Association of Black Nursing Faculty to be held in New Orleans from June 13-16, 2001.  call:  757/823-9011; or FAX: 757/823-8241 or e-mail: � HYPERLINK "mailto:whitpar1@aol.com" �whitpar1@aol.com� .





An Educational Study tour Western and Eastern Europe


By Monique Germain


During the fall semester 2000, I participated in a study tour sponsored by Northern Illinois University (NIU) College of Education.  The focus of the tour was to explore, investigate and document adult education programs as it applies to different settings.   The ultimate goal was to compare these programs with those available in the USA.


The group consisted of different participants, from doctoral students to doctoral candidates, to the former President of NIU.  Four faculty members accompanied the group: three from the department of adult education and one from history department.  We stationed at Helsinki, Finland and visited other countries such as St. Petersburg in Russia, 3 cities in Holland, and Tallinn in Estonia.


We participated in a conference in Lahti, Finland.  Both NIU and the University of Helsinki sponsored the conference.  The focus of the conference was adult education in different context with a strong emphasis on work, technology and leadership.  Most of the NIU participants presented research papers at the conference.  I had the opportunity to present selected findings of my doctoral research.


The participants had a chance to tailor their programs by visiting and interacting with the sites of their choice.  Three nurses visited a hospital and exchanged ideas with a nurse supervisor.  In addition to visiting the school of nursing in Helsinki, I interviewed some international students from developing countries studying in Holland.


I gained a deeper insight into what education is, and acquired a sharper view of my role as a Black faculty in higher education.  This experience sharpened my desire to encourage students and other faculty to explore the world so they too can appreciate the environment in which they live.


In the next issue of Health Pulse, I will discuss my attendance at the Sociedad Cubana de Enfermeria. 





�

















Words of Wisdom








“Trustworthiness, which requires character and competence, can only flourish with leadership that trusts, supports and encourages.”





By Jack Lowe








BOOK REVIEW


by Diana P. Jones, MSN, RN, CNS


R to the 3rd Power: Reflection, Regeneration and Revitalization in the New Millennium by Darryl S. Tukufu, PhD 84 pp.  Date: 2000 Quality Books, Inc.





R to the 3rd Power, written by Dr. Tukufu, is an inspiring book, which emphasizes positive thinking and action to motivate individuals to transform the quality o their life.  The book is divided into three sections; reflection, regeneration, and revitalization with each topic focusing on promotion for personal growth and development.  The section on reflection emphasizes the importance of self-analysis and feedback from individuals who are familiar with the person’s personal and/or professional performance in order to establish goals, objectives and a plan of action so that future direction can be determined.  Dr. Tukufu developed a Feelings Inventory and an acronym SCOB+1 (strengths, weakness, obstacles, barriers plus on additional question) that are analysis tools to assist an individual to take introspection and evaluate their present development status.  The Feeling Inventory is neither non-threatening nor intimidation a d preferable responses are provided.


The section on Regeneration emphasizes the importance of having a spiritual and religious foundation that leads to a positive mental attitude.  Participating in prayer and meditation will help an individual to become spiritually attuned and strengthen their connection with the Creator.  “The Alphabet Prayer” devised and copyrighted by Dr. Tukufu is introduced as an example of a prayer to help individuals achieve a spiritual renewal and make their life meaningful.


In addition to prayer and meditation, Dr. Tukufu identified seven other principles that are essential in developing a positive mental attitude.  These principles are found in the section about revitalization, the area necessary for stimulating individuals to change negative behavior into more positive practices.  The principles are:





1) Have faith – faith requires action








Nursing delegates at the Sociedad Cuba de Enfermeria, Cuba.  Professor Germain is second from the right.










